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MINUTES

Of the July 12, 2021
Public Hearing to Accept Public Comments on the Proposed Desired Future Conditions for Groundwater Management Area 12 and Groundwater Management Area 15
	Directors Present:
	Cynthia Rodibaugh, Leo Wick, Sr., Terry Hays, Harvey Hayek, Robert Leer

	Directors Absent:
	None

	Others Present:
	David A. Van Dresar, General Manager; Wendi Pyle, Administrative Assistant; Monique Norman, Legal Counsel; Paul Kirby, Daniel B. Stephens & Associates; Grover Slade of Muldoon, Bob Duncan of Flatonia, Jim Merryman of Round Top, Mike Turner of La Grange, Larry Ripper of La Grange, H. Mercer of Round Top, Linda Curtis of Bastrop, Andy Weir of Bastrop, Pat Topping of West Point, Bob Horn of Schulenburg, Keith Sharp of Round Top, Carol and Roger Daniels of La Grange, Leonard Schulze and Wendy McCredie of La Grange, Bill Bishop of La Grange, Kent Babcock of La Grange, Dianne Raef of Flatonia, Steve Box of Bastrop, James Elias of La Grange, Stan Eilers of Fayetteville, Jill Eilers of Fayetteville, Lemae Higgs of Schulenburg, Wallace Brown of Schulenburg, Wanda Brown of Schulenburg, Myrlene Jack of Elgin, Andy Behlen of the Fayette County Record, Bill Keating of La Grange, L.J. Calley of Fayetteville, Jeff Parker of La Grange, Edwin Barta of Flatonia, Michele Gangnes of Lexington, Michael Mazoch of Schulenburg, Susan Ragan of Paige, Bert Cole of Muldoon


The Public Hearing was called to order by President Wick at 9:33 a.m., on July 12, 2021, at the Fayette County Agricultural Building Conference Room 104 located at 255 Svoboda Lane, in La Grange, Texas.  
President Wick, read aloud the purpose of the public hearing and stated that the speakers were allowed five minutes to speak. President Wick called for comments regarding GMA 12 first.
Of the 37 members of the public present, eight persons signed the list to speak to the board.  

President Wick call Linda Curtis to speak first.  Ms. Curtis provided written comments to the board.  Ms. Curtis stated she is a resident of Bastrop County and her affiliations.  Ms. Curtis discussed socioeconomic impacts that are reasonably expected to occur when adopting desired future conditions.  Ms. Curtis asked the board to consider all criteria, including socioeconomic impacts, prior to developing the desired future conditions.  Ms. Curtis discussed growth in San Antonio and the Vista Ridge pipeline project in Burleson County.  She stated that San Antonio didn’t need the Vista Ridge water when it began its plan to be the fastest growing city in central Texas and it doesn’t need it now.  Ms. Curtis stated that rural landowners and their aquifers are paying the price.  Ms. Curtis said that people are leaving Austin to eastern counties and more people are moving to central Texas especially from California.  She stated the board can see the folly in sacrificing the aquifers in central Texas for real estate development in drier areas calling it the California Water Model.  If we damage the aquifers everyone loses.  Ms. Curtis again asked the board to reconsider the desired future conditions with a deeper look at the socioeconomic impact.
President Wick called on Andy Weir to speak.  Mr. Weir provided written comment.  Mr. Weir stated that he is a Bastrop County resident in the Lost Pines GCD.  He stated that he has been participating, for the last year and a half, in the desired future conditions process in GMA 12 as a member of the Simsboro Aquifer Water Defense Fund, a non-profit working with land owners in Milam, Burleson, Lee, and Bastrop counties.  Mr. Weir stated that he got involved in the process because he has a 700 foot deep well and a large utility bought the property across the road from him and want to put in eight municipal wells.  This would drop the water in his well 300 feet.  Mr. Weir stated that there has to be some sort of balance between production and water rights and conservation of the aquifer.  Mr. Weir stated that he has mapped out the hydrology of the aquifers and the trend is we are slowly dewatering them.  Mr. Weir advised the board that, though Fayette County GCD is a small part of GMA 12, we are part of the decision making process and we should care about it.  Mr. Weir stated that the decision making process has been deficient.  Mr. Weir informed the board of a discussion at the last GMA 12 meeting and quoted a statement made that we have become too reliant on the computer model, it is not being used to evaluate; it is being used to make the decision.  He stated that this has been known about since 2016.  Mr. Weir stated that only permits, on the books in every district, were put into the computer with no regard to the harm of other municipal wells, domestic and livestock wells, of the Colorado River.  He stated that no one asked to take out so many acre feet for domestic and livestock wells, or so many acre feet for the Colorado River, or so many acre feet because the aquifer doesn’t recharge that fast.  Mr. Weir stated the he has looked at the trends and the model and found that the water levels will be below the top of the formations as the years go by and the people that drilled into that will not be able to get water.  Mr. Weir pointed to an article in the Fayette County Record regarding a comment from staff stating the when the population in the state is going to double, you can’t protect a 200 foot well that was maybe drilled in the 70’s.  Mr. Weir presented a list in the Fayette County GCD of 104 wells that are located in GMA 12 that are 200 feet or less.  He stated that there are 1200 wells in the GMA 12 part of the county.  Mr. Weir stated that staff saying that those people have no groundwater rights, they are not to be considered in these desired future conditions and he feels that is wrong.  He stated that the state law, the water code, doesn’t talk about the depth of your well; either you have water rights or you don’t.  Mr. Weir stated let’s honor all of them, let’s ask those other questions.  He asked the board to reject the desired future conditions proposed and stated we can do a better job.
President Wick called on Pat Topping to speak. She did not wish to speak.
President Wick called on Steve Box to speak.  Mr. Box provided written comments.  Mr. Box introduced himself and stated that he was with Environmental Stewardship.  Mr. Box reminded the board of his presentation at the meeting in June where he addressed the technical reasons why, based on predictive damages to the surface water, he requested the board to reject the proposed desired future conditions and send them back for revision.  Mr. Box stated that he wanted to address a common issue facing the members of GMA 12, though resolving the common issue will not resolve or mitigate the issues related to surface waters that was discussed last month.  Mr. Box stated the management policies and practices within GMA 12 districts are in a state of flux largely due to challenging and novel issues faced by some of those districts.  Mr. Box said that an important concept has been overlooked leading to an error that is embedded in the proposed desired future condition that is based on pumping file S-12.  Mr. Box spoke on comments made at a Brazos Valley GCD hearing regarding the standard that all districts use the same criteria used in setting the pumping in the pumping file used to set the desired future conditions in all five districts is not necessarily and imperative of the joint planning process.  Mr. Box stated that the logical conclusion is that each district and board should be able to make the decision on whether the district include all permits in the pumping file, without the consideration being dictated by the other districts.  He said districts are not required to be homogenous in their plans, pumping file, and curtailment strategies, under the water code.  He added that joint planning under the water code is supposed to help all districts accomplish their individual management goals as reflected in their management plans.  Mr. Box spoke on how the districts, as a joint planning body only, are to consider the effectiveness of the individual management plans of the other districts for conserving and protecting the groundwater and preventing waste, how the individual district’s management goals achieve that district’s desired future condition, how those desired future conditions impact the planning of the entire management area, and the effectiveness of these measures in managing in the management area in general.  Mr. Box stated that groundwater districts, not the groundwater management area, are the state’s preferred managers of the groundwater.  Mr. Box said it was inappropriate for districts, as a group, to require all districts to take a uniform approach across all the districts to the pumping file upon which the desired future conditions are based. He stated each district is responsible to its on electorate to adopt its own pumping and curtailment strategy, so the pumping file should reflect each district’s own approach. Nothing about participating in the GMA is intended to undermine the autonomy of the districts. Mr. Box added that it certainly includes all the districts to balance pumping against the conservation, while retaining their ability to curtail or slow down when damage is imminent.  Mr. Box stated that instead of that happening four of the districts inappropriately imposed their will onto the fifth district rather than reaching a workable and agreeable resolution that works for all the districts.  Mr. Box said the reasons behind the other for districts doing so were never clearly articulated, however the threat of litigation clearly seemed to play a role.  Mr. Box pointed to a letter from Vista Ridge to Post Oak Savannah GCD as a cause.  Mr. Box then spoke on Post Oak Savannah GCD giving its plea to the other districts why it was opposed to using the S-12 pumping file.  Mr. Box stated that Post Oak Savannah GCD will not be able to do any management because you can’t curtail until you approach those desired future conditions because these new desired future conditions would have to be allowed.  Mr. Box stated the in the vote that followed the other four districts inappropriately forced their will on Post Oak Savannah and eliminated Post Oak Savannah’s ability to curtail the Vista Ridge project even though, after only six months pumping, dozens of domestic wells in Burleson and Lee counties are being damaged.  He stated that damage to the aquifers in the counties will continue for many decades unless these desired future conditions are revised.  Mr. Box stated that their overarching concern is that unresolved management policies developed rapidly over the last nine months and resulted in the districts’ inappropriately imposing requirements on another district.  These flawed policies are embedded in the proposed desired future conditions and will have serious, immediate, and future consequences on management policies within the individual districts. Most urgently the impact of changes in management policies that have direct negative impacts on the ability of districts to manage curtailment of pumping needs to be resolved and agreed policies adopted by the individual districts before the new desired future conditions are adopted.  Mr. Box respectfully requested the board to reject the proposed desired future conditions and remand them back to the GMA representatives for further revisions.

President Wick called on Keith Sharp to speak.  Mr. Sharp passed.

President Wick called on Leonard Shulze to speak.  Mr. Shulze passed.
President Wick called on Susan Ragan to speak.  Ms. Ragan passed.

President Wick called on Bert Cole to speak.  Ms. Cole introduced herself of Muldoon.  Ms. Cole stated that this is her first meeting to attend and she is trying to learn how to participate.  Ms. Cole stated that they have a very small ranch and they are entirely dependent upon their well.  She is concerned that she is one of the ones that they may consider no water rights for.  Ms. Cole stated that this is an important factor in their living here.  Ms. Cole stated the she appreciated the board’s concern in representing all of us.  Ms. Cole stated that she hoped the board would reject this.

President Wick called on any speakers for GMA 15.  There were no comments for GMA 15.
Mr. Van Dresar advised the board that three additional comments have been received, to date, and reminded those present that the comment period is open until August 23.  He invited written or called in comments for either of the GMAs.

There being no further comments or questions, President Wick asked for a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Leer made the motion to adjourn the public hearing. Mr. Hays seconded the motion and the motion carried.  President Wick adjourned the public hearing at 10:03 a.m.


 Leo Wick, Sr., President



Cynthia Rodibaugh, Secretary Treasurer
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